
 
 
 

Insurance Committee 
546-S 

Topeka, Kansas 66612 
 
February 16, 2022 

Dear Chairman Longbine & Insurance Committee Members,   

I am submitting testimony in support of SB 399. I have a doctorate degree in Nursing Practice and am 
licensed by the Kansas Board of Healing Arts, as well as, the Kansas Board of Nursing.  

The inclusion of “maternity center” as a defined healthcare provider is a technical update such that a 
qualified KDHE licensed maternity center licensee can access the availability plan and healthcare 
stabilization fund as a malpractice line of last resort. It is not a mandate.  

After the closure of the badly needed Kansas City Kansas maternity center on July 1, 2021, we provided 
testimony at the Bob Bethel Oversight Committee on September 22, 2021 that facility malpractice coverage 
is required by KanCare and Commercial Healthcare Insurance companies in order to serve its members. Lack 
of access to affordable malpractice equals is a barrier to providing high value and affordable healthcare 
services for Kansas families and taxpayers. 

SB 399 is the result of diligent work with the Healthcare Stabilization Fund Executive Director, its counsel 
and a hearing on its merits at the Healthcare Stabilization Fund Oversight Committee on Nov 12, 2021.  At 
that time, there was general consensus that this small statute fix was needed.  KMA noted its inclusion was 
consistent with the corporate practice of medicine statute.   

Senator Holscher represents our Overland Park location and as a member of the HCSF Oversight Committee 
and Insurance Committee sponsored SB 399.   Cathy Gordon, BOHA Certified Nurse Midwife Committee 
Member, New Birth Company Co-Founder and national maternity center regulatory expert supported 
language harmony with KDHE definitions.  

Without this technical fix, my ability to continue to provide high-quality, low-cost care to our families is 
uncertain. Families deserve to have access to healthcare options that align with their desired outcomes.  

Please pass SB 399 out of committee prior to turn around.  Thank you and I welcome your questions.  

 

 

Sincerely,  

Kayla Lawrance DNP, APRN, CNM, CNM-I 
Kayla Lawrance DNP, APRN, CNM, CNM-I 
General Manager 
New Birth Company 
9209 West 110th ST #36 
Overland Park, Kansas 66210 
 
 
*The term “Maternity Centers” has been used to reflect Kansas statute where as “Birth Centers” is more 
commonly used in public and healthcare settings. Birth Centers are recognized as a primary American Level 
of maternity care and is a federally mandated Medicaid service.  



 

 

 

 


